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THE GREAT DEBATE:" 

LESSONS FOR CONTEMPORARY SPIRITUAL LEADERSHIP 

Delivered at the ual Convention of t 

My theme is not primarily that of "community" as it is that of 
"leadership." And within that subject, I am less interested in 
communal or congregational leadership in the political-social 

sense than I am in the purely spiritual sense. 

You have heard, are hearing, and probably will hear a great deal 
about the halakhic parameters of community/kehilla, and so often 
our conventions are devoted to the more mundane aspects of rabbi- 
nic leadership. They are all important and deserving of attention 
and scrutiny. But we rarely speak of ourselves as spiritual 

leaders in other than rhetorical ways. 

And that is a pity, because we underestimate our congregants if 
we are blind to some of their painful dilemmas which they may 
rarely articulate but which undoubtedly agitate them just below 
the level of consciousness. Or perhaps they are consciously aware 
of them but they are embarrassed to expose them to public view. 
Or, worse, they may once have raised the issue to a Rabbi and 

been put off by his answer--either in content or in manner. 

John W. Gardner, the eminent former Secretary of Health, Educa- 
tion, and Welfare, once said, "People want to know whether the 
followers believe in the leader. I want to know whether’ the 
leader believes in the followers." If we are to be authentic 
spiritual leaders, we must learn to take the spiritual concerns 
of our followers seriously, even if they are unable to articulate 
what they mean, what bothers them, what they are striving for; we 

must believe in then. 

Let me be more specific. The single most critical and acute 
problem that any theistic religion must deal with--not excepting 
Judaism--is the existence of evil: How can a good God abide the 
presence of evil? It is a perennial problem, and it has engaged 
some of our very best minds over the centuries. But never has it 
done so with the same urgency and poignancy as in our times--the 

era of the Holocaust. 

How should a rabbi--a "spiritual leader"--steeped in Torah and in 
Jewish learning respond to such shattering questions as, "Why 
was my child born deficient?"; "Why am I condemned to fail in 
everything that is important in my life?" "Why are so many inno- 
cent people falling victim to terrorist bombs?" They all reduce 
to the fundamental question: "How can a just God tolerate such 

cruelty and be silent?" 
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Now, I am not interested at this time in discussing specific 

responses to these questions. Rather, what approach do we take to 

the one who poses the question. To ignore it or side-step it is 

to abdicate any claim to spiritual guidance. To give a flippant 

answer is to mock the questioner and trivialize the Holocaust or 
the personal anguish of your interlocutor. 

You have heard all the patent answers and, I trust, been horri- 

fied by the spiritual obtuseness and intellectual flightiness 

that occasion such narishkeit. Blame Zionism, blame anti- 

Zionism; blame German Jewry, blame Polish Jewry (yes, Polish 

Jewry!); blame assimilation, blame Orthodox seclusiveness. All 

these pat solutions to the greatest riddle of existence, the most 

excruciating spiritual problem of all, is an exercise in sheer, 

inexcusable insensitivity. What then should a rabbi do when his 

congregants pose the problem to him--or, for that matter, when he 
poses the problem to himself? 

Let usrefer the question back to the first instance in recorded 

history that it was presented to the Almighty himself: the dia- 

logue or debate between Abraham and the Borei Olam, itself a 

scene of breath-taking daring--the partnership between God and 

man revealed in a moral "negotiation" despite the axiomatic 

incommensurability between them. It is here, I submit, that we 

find a sterling and timeless example of true, courageous, and 

authentic spiritual leadership. The method will be a simple 
exegesis of the passage without reference to any commentaries. 
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These aee two separate issues and ought not be confused with each 
other. Each stands on its own. 
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What does that mean for us as spiritual leaders, whether pulpit 
rabbis or educators? 

First: we must not fear to admit our ignorance about matters 
beyond our ken. If God chose to conceal the problem of justice 
and evil from Abraham, we should not expect to get easy answers 
for ourselves. We are human and hence not omniscient. These 
riddles of existence will always remain the great enigmas of 
religion and morality. We must not offer bromides or superficial 

solutions; they will be exposed sooner or later as unauthentic. 

Second, we must be spiritually mature and learn to live with such 
doubts, to believe despite such enduring ignorance, to love 

despite what we do not and cannot know. 

Third, we must share the pain, the anguish, the suffering of the 
one who poses the question. We must take the pain on ourselves 
and be mishtatef be'tzaaram. How does one do that? -- by not 
discouraging the questioning, by not invalidating the challenger, 
by not deligitimizing the role of an Abraham in contemporary 
dress. On the contrary, tell such a person that he or she should 
continue to probe and think, to storm the gates of Heaven with 
faithful questions and loving challenges. If Abraham "stayed in 
his place" and didn't budge, it was because he believed be'emunah 
shelemah that justice must prevail in a world created by a just 
God, and even if God doesn't want to explain Himself, it remains 
our duty to let Him know that we love Him too much to let go of 
our belief in His justice, and so we will not be satisfied even 
though He keeps His own counsel and refuses to share His secrets. 

Someone (William Hazlitt) once said, "Man is the only animal that 
laughs and weeps; for he is the only animal that is struck with 
the difference between what things are and what they ought to 
be." Dissatisfaction with the gap between sordid reality and 
sublime ideals, with the resistant space between the is and the 
ought, with past and easy answers or no answers at all--even the 

divine refusal to answer--is of the essence of our humanity. 
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Does that mean that we are doomed to a life of spiritual frustra- 

tion? No, it does not. It may imply intellectual frustration, but 
spiritually we grow because of such tension. 

To believe despite, to love despite--that is the stuff of spirit- 

ual maturity and greatness. That is what qualifies us to be zera 
shel Avraham avinu. 

When we can do that, and do it with all sincerity and with both 

passion and compassion, thus leading our people to greater emunah 

and bitachon without sacrificing their or our integrity, we will 

become spiritual leaders and follow the example of Abraham.


